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I was in Johannesburg for one week.  When I left, it was hot, summer weather.  I returned to winter. This has now changed to crisp, champagne autumn, possibly my favourite season.  When I first came to live in East London, a friend said to me that East London can have four seasons in one day.  I have found this to be true and also, the wind can blow in any and all seasons!  But, whatever the weather, U3A continues to have exciting speakers and courses.  St Andrews was packed to the hilt to hear Dr Dale McKinley talk on “The Real Fear Factor:  Secrecy as the Mask of Power”.  It is good to know that there are people like Dale and the Right2Know Campaign watching our backs in these trying times in South Africa.  What fun Marlene Neumann made photography sound.  We each received a bookmark from Marlene with the 5 profound things she has learnt.  One of these is “Inner Joy cannot come from outside of you”.    Read more about courses under “Course News, Anne Cooke”.    Anne is looking for someone to run a course teaching chess.  So, if you can do this, please contact Anne on 084 502 2055.
Sandra Epstein, U3A Chairperson and the U3A Committee have asked me to remind members: To wear your name tags, especially to Open and General Meetings.  If you lose your name tag, you may order a replacement at a cost of R10. Also, some members have not collected their name tags.  Check under Membership News and if your name is there, please collect your name tag from Shirley Baxter at the next General Meeting or the next Current Affairs Meeting.  U3A subscriptions are due on the 30th June. John Stoddard is keen to establish discounts for senior citizens/U3A members, and to publish a list on our Web page.  We know that Game, Builders Express, Vincent Hardware, the Spar Group, etc. do offer discounts on different days to senior citizens, but if you know of any traders in East London that offer facilities to senior citizens, please contact John at john@electrobase.co.za and inform him.
If you are reading this Newsletter then you have successfully downloaded it from the Website www.u3ael.co.za.   This is our only website and our only address.  If you have any problem, enter control F5 while the web page is open. Unfortunately there is a page on the national site http://u3a.org.za/U3A_EL/ELS.htm that has some old information on it.  This is not our address, so please enter our full and correct address. John Stoddard is endeavouring to get the extraneous page/s eliminated.   We cannot alter any information on other web pages and so we are unable to personally alter the information on the national site.  Having your Newsletter delivered via the web page will negate all the problems we have been experiencing with private email addresses.  
MEMBERSHIP NEWS:  Tony Tonin and Shirley Baxter:

We have 247members to date and our membership keeps on growing.    We welcome the following new and renewing members to our fold and wish you a long and fruitful stay with U3A.

Merle Bak, Thembeka Mguli, Carol and Jim Tannock.   Ella Heathcote and David Homan.

BIRTHDAYS:

June:  1 Innes van den Berg, 4 Shirley Ellis, Golda Hundermark, 12 Hazel James, 14 Laureen Falkenberg, Annegret Mostert, 15 Sandra Epstein (U3A Chairperson), Esme Hall, 
Barbara Wiggill, 18 June Lucas, 20 Shirley Hartwig, 23 Ralph Anley, Vittorio Tabanelli, 26 John Midgley, 28 Noreen Ziemann, 29 Gill Ansell.
July:  3 Joan Bosch, 5 Gillian Pieters, 7 Margaret Baxter, 8 Brian Phillip, Thembeka Mguli, 12 Tony Tonin (U3A Committee Member and 80 years young), 16 Sheila Sutton, 18 June Cherry, 21 Ruth Volpe, 25 Jenny Evens, Basil Wingreen, 26 Jenny Alcock, 28 Biddy Braithwaite.

Name badges not collected:  Merle Bak, Sue Gebhardt, Marina Marchetti, Keith Marshall, Thembeka Mguli and Louise Pringle.  Please collect your badges asap.
SPEAKERS, JUNE AND JULY:    Anne Cooke:  084 502 2055:

GENERAL MEETINGS:   09.30:  11 June: Rene Winekus From Border Hospice will be talking about recent developments in the Border Region.  9 July:  Dr Loretta Ferrucci will be talking about human values and how they define us.
CURRENT AFFAIRS:  10.00:  18 June:  Les Holbrook from Border Kei Chamber of Commerce will be addressing members regarding business in this area.  16 July:  Dr Sybrand Liebenberg from EL Scientific and Technology Park will be speaking of their developments.
COURSE NEWS:  Anne Cooke: 084 502 2055:
For full details of all the Courses, please consult the June/July 2015 Course Schedule.
N.B.  There will no Poetry Appreciation, Calligraphy in June.  In July, there will be no Music Appreciation, and no “Getting to know the J.S.E.”.
Kindly note because of the move to the Web site, the Course Schedule will not be attached at the end of this Newsletter but will be a separate page.  However, those members who receive their Newsletter by snail-mail will still have their Course Schedule together with the Newsletter.

Armchair Travel:  On the 1st June Rose Anley will be taking you to Turkey.   Monday 6th July John Stoddard will be taking you to Sharm el-Sheikh and Cairo.  You will be given a pictorial view of some of the sights in that amazing and ancient land.
Film Club: Rose Anley:  Wednesday 3rd June the film “The Hundred Foot Journey” starring Helen Mirren will be shown.  This tells the story of the Kadam family displaced from India who find themselves in a quaint French village ….. perfect place to open an Indian Restaurant …..  Too good to miss!

On Wednesday 1st July we will be showing “The Worlds Fastest Indian”, starring Anthony Hopkins as Burt Monroe, a man who never let the dream of youth fade.  Even better the second time around. 
Old Time Musicals: Dave Donkin:   First, I want to apologise for the mix-up over the venue for the showing of “South Pacific” on 23 April.  About 15 members enjoyed the show in the Oak Room, Parklands and, sadly, another 10 waited in vain at the Valley.  I really am sorry for this miscommunication.
We are now back in the Indaba Room, The Valley, where “Carousel” will be shown Thursday, 28th May.

On 25th June we will be showing the triple Academy Award winner “Camelot” by Lerner & Lowe, starring Richard Harris as King Arthur and Vanessa Redgrave as Queen Guinevere.

To whet your appetite, in July there will be either “Paint your Wagon” or “High Society” depending on availability.

Mahjong: Gill Ansell: Mahjong players continue to enjoy their games and attract new members all the time.  Dates for June are 5th and 19th and July 3rd, 17th and 31st. 


Museum Matters: Nancy Teitz:  On 1ST June we will discuss Museum Governance and on June 15th, “Reading the Specimens”.  There will not be meeting on the 1st July due to the Festival of Arts in Grahamstown.  The discussion on 20th July will be “Bring Order to Collections”.
Getting to know the J.S.E.  John Pearson:  On Thursday, 4th June, the following topics will be discussed: Naspers: The Chinese Connection, more information on ETF’S, Government Tax Free Savings Scheme, latest Financial news and topics facing South Africa and the World Economy.  There will not be a meeting in July.   
Computer Club: Pam Hobson:  The Computer Club “Sharing our Knowledge” is on the 2nd Wednesday of the months, at 9.00, 11.00 and 14.00.  There is limited space available should members wish to join mid-year. Subjects to be covered for the remainder of the year are: The Internet, Skype, scanning and printing.

Garden Club: Sue Smith:  On the 9th June we will visit Marlene Neumann’s special garden in Kent Road.    Our meeting on the 14th July will be Evergreen Lawns, just beyond Lavender Blue.  Please phone Sue to verify – 043 735 0819.
Music Appreciation: Deanne Driver:  Please note that there will be Music Appreciation on the Public Holiday, 16th June.

Poetry Appreciation: Ann King:  This group is in recess for June and will meet again on 7 July at my home, 6 Lower Ridge Road, Bonnie Doon. The discussion will be “Humour in poetry.”  We have room for extra people but please phone me first on Cell 083 774 7663.
Calligraphy Group: Ann King:   This group will meet again on the 20 July at my home.  Again more members are welcome, just phone first.

Please do not hesitate to contact Anne Cookie should you have queries regarding courses.  We are already looking for suggestions for next year and will appreciate input from you, our members.  Tel. (043)735 2055, Cell 084 502 2055, email gwc@netactive.co.za.

Sue Smith and I have just returned from a wonderful two week, 6500 km drive through Namibia.  Namibia is a country of many wonders from the endless sands of the Namib desert, Sossusvlei (where the sand dunes change colour from orange to red, Deadpan Vlei, Welwitchia’s and the Moonscape, Etosha Nature Reserve where we saw unbelievable numbers of animals, the cold seas of Swakopmund, Walvis (mighty, dancing flocks of flamingoes) and quaint Luderitz with the quest for diamonds ongoing, the eerie deserted, sanded up mansions of Kolman’s Kop – deserted when the diamonds ran out – and much more. We even had a go at climbing the famous Dune 7! What impressed us both was the spotless cleanliness of every place visited.  Despite four days of good gravel roads, we did not encounter a single pothole.  Nevertheless, East, West, Home is best!  Yesterday when I walked in the late afternoon on Nahoon Beach and breathed our lovely fresh sea air, and watched fellow East Londoners surfing, paddling, playing and walking their dogs, I know I would not like to live anywhere else!  If you have a story or journey to share with us please write in. We would love to hear your news.
TAILPIECE:  The U3A Writer’s Group has promised to send some 14 word stories to remind us that brevity is of the essence.  Here is a contribution from Nancy Teitz:

“Father smoked Springbok Plain from sixteen.  It was withdrawn.  He died nine months later.” 

Until next time may the sun shine on your back.
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